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Last year’s election demonstrated the tremendous vigor of American democracy. A young,
articulate, idealistic candidate inspired millions of Americans to become involved in politics
for the first time. Voter turnout was the highest in forty years. The man who generated this
enthusiasm defied the conventional wisdom that being African American barred the entrance
to the White House.

The election of such a president caused pride and rejoicing, throughout the world.

It prompted, too, a sigh of relief. Many dreaded a repetition of the Florida fiasco of 2000:
voting machines that failed to record votes, badly-designed ballots that confused voters, and
the manipulation of registration rules and re-counts to the benefit of one or other political
party. Worst of all, the highly controversial intervention of the Supreme Court. Here was the
world’s oldest democracy incapable of conducting a free and fair election. It was a “total
debacle,” said Jimmy Carter.1 Since then, state and local officials had spent a fortune on new
voting machines. But should 2008 turn out to be another cliff-hanger, then the electoral
system might once again break down. Mercifully, dire predictions of an election-day
meltdown were not fulfilled.

In an editorial entitled “Democracy’s Big Day,” Time magazine hailed the inauguration of
Obama. “The orderly and peaceful transition of power . . . is the foundation of the republic;”
the inauguration celebrated “the simplest and most transcendent act of citizenship—going into
a voting booth and pulling a lever and honoring the result.”2
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As I read those words I found myself wondering whether the “broken” system of 2000 had
really been “fixed,” or whether the decisiveness of the result had obviated the need for
accuracy, rendering faults in the electoral system invisible.

The Time editorial raised another question. Even allowing for the pageantry and hype that
accompanies presidential inaugurations, it seemed odd that the peaceful transition of power
from one administration to another—something that first happened when Thomas Jefferson
became president in 1801—should prompt such feelings of wonder. Transitions of power are
commonplace in democracies; they are the norm. In established democracies, they are seen as
nothing special, simply the electoral machinery working as it ought to. Winners cheer and
losers sulk, but solemn celebrations of democracy are notably absent. That is true, moreover,
even when elections produce leaders—like Margaret Thatcher or Nicholas Sarkozy--who
break the conventional mold. Why the difference?

What follows is an examination of that most basic of human rights, the right to vote, as it has
operated in the United States. My subject is American democracy.

First, I place the history of universal suffrage in America in an international context. Second,
I treat the quality of American democracy in over time. Finally, looking at the mechanics of
the electoral system, I ask how far the post-2000 reforms have strengthened democracy.

1. “The world’s oldest democracy”

When he became president Bill Clinton stated that America is “the world’s oldest
democracy.” Actually, if you apply a strict definition of universal suffrage, New Zealand has
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a stronger claim: its franchise law of 1893 allowed both women and Maoris to vote. But there
is no such thing as “pure universal adult suffrage:” even long-established democracies have,
until recent times, excluded large numbers of citizens. In Switzerland, a gap of 123 years
separated the 1848 Constitution, which provided for universal manhood suffrage, and the
enfranchisement of women in 1971. In America, most black southerners were disfranchised
until 1965.3

Yet Clinton’s claim was justified. In the nineteenth century, democracy meant manhood
suffrage, and in America the great majority of white men were, by 1830, voting. That was
half a century before Britain approached anything like universal manhood suffrage. France, it
is true, had provided for universal suffrage in the Constitution of 1793, but Napoleon
Bonaparte ended that experiment in 1799. The French Revolution of 1848 ushered in another
period of universal suffrage, but it lasted barely two years before another Bonaparte dispensed
with it. Discounting for what you might call “evolving community standards,” the United
States was indeed the world’s first modern democracy.4

But this is not merely a question of chronology. Even more significant is the way Americans
have interpreted their democracy. It is one thing to be the first. It is another to invest that fact
with transcendent moral significance. The American Revolution created a republic, the first
in the modern world. Although the Founding Fathers believed in government by an educated
and propertied elite, the United States quickly evolved into the first democracy. Moreover,
both the aristocratic Federalists and the plebeian Democrats believed that God had destined
Americans to fulfill a global mission. “The liberties of mankind [are] . . . in their keeping,”
wrote John Adams. “America was designed by Providence for the theatre on which man was
to make his true figure, on which science, virtue, liberty, happiness, and glory were to exist in
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peace.”5 By the mid- nineteenth century, republicanism and democracy had fused together to
form America’s basic ideology, the very essence of Americaness. As historian Richard
Hofstadter put it, “It has been our fate not to have ideologies but to be one.”6

Lincoln defined the Civil War as a test of democracy. It was wholly illegitimate, he argued,
for southerners to reject ballots in favor of bullets because they disliked the results of a
democratic election. In 1862, addressing Congress, he implied that a Union defeat would be
catastrophic for the cause of democracy everywhere. The United States, he said, was “the last
best hope of earth.” At Gettysburg, he affirmed that if the Union cause failed, democracy—
“government of the people, by the people, and for the people”—might “perish from the
earth.”7

The idea behind Lincoln’s oft-quoted words has become a staple of presidential oratory. 8
“Our greatest strength is the power of ideas,” said Bill Clinton. “Across the globe we see
them embraced—and we rejoice.” Eight years later George W. Bush expressed it like this:
“America’s faith in freedom and democracy . . . is a seed upon the wind, taking root in many
nations.”9

However, the notion of the United States as the fountainhead of democracy obscures the
historical reality of how democracy developed. As Britain’s so-called “white colonies”
moved toward self-government, they extended the franchise. In Europe itself, the motive
force behind democratization was the growth of an industrial proletariat that demanded
inclusion. Two years after Lincoln’s death, Britain’s parliament enfranchised the urban
working-classes, doubling the electorate and transforming its character. Ten years later, after
the collapse of the Second Empire, France’s Third Republic adopted universal manhood
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suffrage, which, except during the years of German occupation, it has maintained ever since.
As other European nations industrialized, they too democratized. In 1918 the Netherlands
adopted universal suffrage, Britain in the same year. In some countries, like Germany, war
and revolution swept away autocratic regimes.10

The historical roots of democratization lay deep in history: in the development of the nation
state in the early modern era; the emergence of constitutional government in the seventeenth
century; the spread of natural rights philosophy in the eighteenth; and the growth of industrial
capitalism in the nineteenth. Ruling classes conceded universal suffrage, and accepted the
limited redistribution of wealth that democratization entailed, as a means of lessening the
threat of revolution. The Founding Fathers had dreaded democracy. But in the early
nineteenth century James Madison recognized that universal manhood suffrage posed no great
threat to private property. European elites made a similar discovery somewhat later, but
independently. Canny conservatives like Britain’s Disraeli realized that an enfranchised
working-class could be a bulwark against radicalism.11

The history of women’s suffrage underlines the limited influence of the United States in the
extension of democracy. An international movement from the outset, women’s suffrage had
been adopted in only a handful of countries, all of them with small populations, before the
First World War. At the end of that war, however, the floodgates burst open. Between 1918
and 1920 Britain, Canada, Germany, Sweden, the Netherlands, Belgium, all the successor
states of the Austro-Hungarian Empire, and the United States enfranchised women. As
historian John Dunn has argued: “democracy’s unsteady dispersion across the world was no
testimony to American power, and not much even to the force of American example. If
anything, it testified to the intrinsic power of democracy itself as an idea.”12
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2. The quality of American democracy

As other nations caught up with the America by adopting universal suffrage, in the United
States itself the commitment to democracy weakened. New barriers to voting diminished the
electorate. Voter turnouts declined. And in the absence of federal oversight, voter fraud
flourished. By 1920 the United States had become significantly less democratic than many of
the newer democracies. By 1980, according to political scientist Walter Dean Burnham,
America was “less democratized than any other [nation] of consequence holding more or less
free elections.”13

The retreat of universal suffrage came in two stages. The first was the failure of
Reconstruction. After the Civil War the Republican Party, in a drastic extension of federal
power, enfranchised the former slaves, and used Union army to enroll voters. The federal
government--symbolized here by a federal soldier, and federal marshals, watching as ballots
are counted--tried to ensure free and fair elections. But the Republicans’ commitment to
democracy in the South crumbled in the face of violent opposition from former Confederates,
who reduced large parts of the region to anarchy. The Supreme Court made it virtually
impossible for the federal government to convict the perpetrators of political violence. In
1877 federal oversight of elections ended. Thomas Nast offered this comment on the
consequences. He captioned it: “Death at the Polls: And Free From Federal Interference.”

By the First World War the Democratic Party had obliterated the South’s black electorate and
erased the Republican Party from the South’s electoral map. The South became a one-party
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region where elections were corrupt and where you had to pay a poll tax to vote—one tax that
was not compulsory. Many whites also stopped voting. The South became a gigantic rotten
borough, a fraction of the total electorate controlling its political representation. In 1902
South Carolina had a voting age population of 283,000. In the mid-term elections of that
year, a mere 32,000 people cast ballots. It thus took an average of 4,600 votes to elect a
Congressman in South Carolina. In New York it took 40,000. In the mid-term elections of
1922 turnout in the South barely exceeded 11 per cent, compared to 50 per cent in the North.
With its ruling class of planters, merchants, lawyers, and businessmen unrestrained by a mass
electorate, the South became the poorest region in the nation, where the gap between rich and
poor was widest.14

Projected into the halls of Congress, the power of the Southern oligarchy distorted American
democracy as a whole. This distortion reached its most extreme form in the Senate.
Envisioned by the Founding Fathers as a conservative counter-weight to the directly elected
House, the Senate was tailor-made to safeguard the interests of well-organized minorities.
The equal representation of small and large states favored the South—where population
growth lagged—and the South’s one-party system further magnified the power of Dixie’s
solons. Exploiting their seniority, and manipulating the second chamber’s arcane rules of
debate, the southern Senators constituted a formidable bloc, wielding the power of veto over
national legislation.

But the failure of Reconstruction meant that in the North, too, the integrity of the electoral
process depended almost entirely upon the probity of local politicians. In 1894 Congress
repealed all laws enforcing the Fifteenth Amendment, the federal government abdicating its
responsibility for ensuring honest elections. Fraud at the ballot box flourished, North and
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South, especially in close elections. The party machines of New York and other northern
cities became by-words for electoral skullduggery. The Democratic primary in Texas that
sent Lyndon B. Johnson to the U.S. Senate in 1948 was a classic stolen election. One sheriff
ensured that Johnson received 99 per cent of the vote in his County. Another, by a simple
stroke of a pen, altered the total from Precinct 13 from a “700” to a “900.” It put Johnson
over the top.15

In the North, a reaction against universal suffrage accelerated after 1900. In the late
nineteenth century, voter turnout had reached an all-time high, the numbers swelled by
immigrants who were swiftly naturalized and registered by the political machines. Then came
Progressivism. This reform movement swept through the cities and states between the turn of
the century and the First World War. The progressives presented themselves as models of
integrity, heroic battlers on behalf of “the people” against the so-called “the interests”—
greedy monopolies and crooked politicians. Their populist rhetoric is still with us, and so are
their reforms: the direct primary, the direct election of senators, the commission form of city
government. Historians long took these reformers at their own word, depicting Progressivism
as a movement to strengthen democracy by purging it of corruption.

Yet the scope of democracy actually diminished in the Progressive Era. Personal registration
laws, ostensibly designed to prevent fraudulent voting, reduced the electorate. Another
reform, the secret ballot, created problems for illiterate voters, especially when ballots failed
to show party emblems. Taxpayer qualifications, residence requirements, “good character”
requirements, and literacy tests disqualified many of the foreign-born and the poor. Measures
providing for “direct democracy”--the initiative, the referendum and the recall—mostly
benefitted well-organized, well-financed minorities. Non-partisan elections weakened the
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political machines, but also discouraged turnout and diluted the influence of immigrant and
working-class voters. Whether deliberate or not, the reforms of the progressive era reduced
voter participation.16

After 1900 voter turnout plunged. Abysmal turnouts in the South depressed the national
average, but turnouts in the North also dwindled. Despite upturns during the 1930s and
1960s, turnout continued its long-term decline. In 1996 it dipped below 50 per cent. Even
last year, the most exciting election of recent times, turnout barely exceeded 60 per cent. To
place this in context: since 1945 the United States has had the lowest voter turnout among
twenty established democracies: 53 per cent against an average of 78 per cent for the other
nineteen.17

Does it matter? Does low turnout reflect mass estrangement from the political system? Or
are non-voters exercising rational choice--a choice that might show satisfaction with the status
quo, or unhappiness with particular candidates, rather than deep alienation? Last year, for
example, we saw a surge of enthusiasm for Barack Obama among certain groups. The
African American vote increased by 22 per cent, the Hispanic vote by 16 per cent, and the
young vote by 9 per cent. Yet the total “white” vote actually decreased, suggesting that many
people stayed at home because the McCain candidacy failed to motivate them.18

One can also ask if low voter turnout makes any real difference to the quality of government,
or, indeed, to the quality of life. After all, low turnouts have not prevented America
becoming the wealthiest, the most powerful, the best-educated, and one of the most politically
stable nations in the world. As Charles Krauthammer once put it, “history is not made by
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politics: it is made by economics, by demographics and, above all, by science and
technology.”19

One might also argue that if democracy is primarily a mechanism for choosing between
candidates, and for ejecting unpopular governments, then an election with a low turnout is just
as effective as one with a high turnout. “Is it worth worrying about whether [the] majority
consists of 60 per cent rather than 90 per cent?”20

Here we enter the realm of values. If you believe that voting is a sign of civic engagement,
and that civic engagement keeps democracy healthy, then yes, low turnouts matter. They also
matter if you believe that a basic function of democracy is to foster equality—or at least to
mitigate excessive concentrations of power and wealth. Turnout in America has been
massively skewed toward the affluent and the educated, and that fact alone is prima facie
evidence that voting affects policy. It is a safe assumption that the wealthy and the welleducated are good judges of their self-interest, and would hardly invest time in politics if it
did not matter. Lest anyone doubt the efficacy of voting, they need only examine the lot of
African Americans in the South before the Voting Rights Act, when blacks could not drive a
bus, join the fire department, or work as a electrician for City Hall; and when the state of
black schools and colleges, and the condition of streets in black neighborhoods, showed how
white politicians rewarded those who had elected them—other whites—and gave blacks the
leftovers. Today, as a general rule, states with the lowest levels of voting have the highest
levels of inequality; those with the highest turnouts tend to be better-educated, wealthier, and
more equal. Politics matters. In the classic definition of Harold Laswell, politics decides “
who gets what, when, and how.”21
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Would some form of proportional representation boost turnout? Proponents of PR argue that
under “winner-take-all” electoral systems large numbers of potential voters stay at home
because they believe that their ballots would be wasted. Losers get nothing. At the state and
local level, a minority political party can be shut out of government for decades. Even in a
tight election, 49.99 per cent of the voters ends up with no representation.

PR advocates make grand claims for the superiority of that system. Political scientist Arend
Lijphart, for example, after comparing 36 democracies across the world, argued that
governments elected by PR are better at promoting consensus and equality. They have lower
inflation, lower unemployment, less corruption, more women in government, fewer people in
prison, give more overseas aid, and have more generous welfare systems. I suspect he would
have added that PR countries make better cheese, were it not for the fact that England
produces Stilton, and France Camembert. Still, it does seem significant that those countries
with the purest winner-take-all systems, Britain, France and the United States, have the lowest
turnouts of the older democracies.22

America is not going to adopt PR. The two political parties have no interest in opening the
system to competitors, and in some states they rig the rules to make it hard for third parties to
even get on the ballot.23

The mere suggestion of PR evokes ferocious reactions from the dominant parties. When Bill
Clinton nominated Lani Guinier, a civil rights lawyer and PR advocate, for a position in the
Justice Department, opposition to her confirmation was so vehement that Clinton caved in,
labeling Guinier’s views “antidemocratic.” The controversy yielded a massive irony. In
pressing her case for a system that protected minorities against oppressive majorities, Guinier
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invoked the political ideas of the Founding Fathers, who packed the Constitution with
mechanisms for preventing majority rule. Indeed, the very Senators who castigated Guinier
were the beneficiaries of such constitutional provisions, in this case the equality of
representation between large and small states. Half the Senate represents 15 per cent of the
population. States that account for a quarter of the population, on the other hand, elect a
paltry six Senators. A vote in Nevada is worth 17 times a vote in California. Wielding a
filibuster, senators representing as little as 11 per cent of the population can outvote the other
89 per cent. A small minority can likewise block a constitutional amendment.24

Nevertheless, some notion of fairness in representation has crept into federal voting rights
policy. The Warren Court established the principle of “one person, one vote” in state
elections, making it unconstitutional for one vote in rural Georgia, for example, count for as
much as ten votes in Atlanta. The Supreme Court also backed challenges to voting systems
and electoral districts that weakened the representation of African Americans by either
spitting the black vote or packing it into a single district. It was then but a short step to the
idea that fairness should embody some degree of proportionality, and that blacks in the South,
because of that region’s history, required special protection against the white political
majority. After 1990 congressional districts were re-drawn so as to maximize black voting
potential, on the principle that if a state’s population was, for example, a quarter African
American, then two out of eight districts should contain black majorities, making it possible
to elect two black Congressmen—a rough kind of proportional representation. The result was
some very peculiar-looking congressional districts, such as Louisiana’s fourth, known as the
“Mark of Zorro,” or the “Z with drips,” whose perimeter stretched for 2,558 miles.25
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In 1993, however, the Supreme Court declared such “racial gerrymanders” unconstitutional.
Writing for the majority in the case of Shaw v. Reno, Sandra Day O’Connor scorned the idea
that blacks could only be adequately represented by other blacks. Dividing voters into racial
blocs, she added, made racial divisions worse, not better. She likened the policy to apartheid.
The election of black mayors in majority-white cities appeared to show that O’Connor was
right: the assumption that most whites will refuse to vote for a black candidate was simply not
true. The election of Barack Obama reinforced this point spectacularly. “The myth of racist
white voters was destroyed by this year’s presidential election,” wrote Abigail Thernstrom in
the Wall Street Journal. Obama received more support from white voters than any
Democratic candidate since Lyndon Johnson in 1964.26

3. Beyond the 2000 election

How did the electoral system perform last year? If election 2000 was a wake-up call, how did
America respond?

The problems exposed in Florida in 2000 could have been found in many states had they been
subjected to similar scrutiny. Above all, election 2000 revealed an absence of consistency
throughout the electoral system. Federal law laid down some basic rules and guidelines, and
implementation devolved to the states. But state supervision was weak. In practice America
conducted 13,000 separate elections, each city and county “implementing basic standards in
very different ways.”27

The high number of rejected ballots, and the variations in the rate of rejected ballots,
highlighted these inconsistencies. Out of 85 million votes cast for president in 2000, nearly 2
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per cent were not counted. That compares with 0.3 per cent in the British election of 2001 or
0.001 per cent in the Dutch election of 2006. The sheer complexity of America’s voting
system undoubtedly creates more scope for voter error. There is also a demonstrable
correlation between high rates of ballot rejection, high levels of poverty, and low levels of
education. But the enormous local differences in 2000 pointed to other problems. Why did
rejection rates vary between 0.3 per cent in Milwaukee, 6.2 per cent in Chicago, and 12 per
cent in Gadsden County, Florida? Punch card machines produced more rejected ballots
regardless of demographics. But the biggest identifiable reason for the enormous variations
was the simple fact that state and local election officials interpreted regulations in different
ways. When it came to conducting re-counts, moreover, officials often made up the rules as
they went along because their state had none.28

In the wake of election 2000, America went on a frenzy of reform. States created blue-ribbon
commissions to recommend changes. Former presidents Ford and Carter chaired a national
commission on electoral reform. Congress created the Election Assistance Commission and
provided nearly $4 billion in matching funds for states to purchase up-to-date voting
technology. Election officials went on a spending spree.

But states still proved reluctant to impose standards. In Florida, for example, the commission
on electoral reform proposed a single voting system for the entire state, and recommended
optical scan technology. The state legislature rejected these ideas, allowing some counties to
waste millions of dollars on touch-screen machines that broke down and then had to be
scrapped. Election 2008 passed off with the usual glitches, personified by the long-suffering
voters of Fort Lauderdale, who had to wait in line for six hours. In Hillsborough County,
which embraces Tampa and St. Petersburg, the supervisor of elections used federal money
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intended for voter education to send out pamphlets promoting himself. On election day the
ballot boxes he had purchased at $1800 a piece proved unreliable. Hundreds of ballots were
never counted. In short, the system has changed, but not enough. The state and local
politicians who control the electoral machinery still have a strong incentive to manipulate the
system for partisan advantage. “The two parties are separated not so much by morality or
democratic scruples,” writes Andrew Gumbel, “as they are by . . . naked access to power and
the opportunity it affords.”29

Although 2008 produced the highest turnout for forty years, low turnouts still characterize
most elections. A mayoral election in Dallas drew 5 per cent of the voters to the polls; a U.S.
Senate primary 3 per cent. There is no shortage of explanations for low turnout, including
from “voter fatigue,” weak political parties, winner-take-all elections, the divided nature of
American government, and a decline in civic participation. Some point to the growing
number of non-competitive elections. The application of computers to re-districting has
enabled Congressmen to design themselves “safe seats.” In the 1998 primaries, only one
incumbent failed to win re-nomination, and he was a convict. 98 per cent of sitting
Congressmen were re-elected.30

In key respects, the United States remains an outlier among modern democracies. In the first
place, as the Supreme Court explained in Bush v. Gore, “the individual citizen has no federal
constitutional right to vote.” After the Civil War, the Republican Party declined to make
voting a federal right. Instead, the Fifteenth Amendment restricted the scope of
disfranchisement, making it illegal for states to deny the right to vote on the basis of race or
color. That still left states with plenty of room to exclude people on other grounds. Today,
despite the passage of the women’s suffrage amendment, the lowering of the voting age to 18,
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and various civil rights acts, the states retain substantial control over both the process of
registering voters, and the process of voting itself.31

A state’s power to restrict voting is most evident, perhaps, in the disfranchisement of felons.
Here, too the United States is an outlier: no other nation bars so many people from voting
after they have been convicted of a crime. Thirty countries, including Canada, France,
Germany, and Japan, allow prisoners to vote. A few nations bar ex-prisoners from voting, but
usually for a fixed period. In America nearly every states bars prisoners from voting, and
thirteen states disfranchise ex-felons for life. Applied to the largest prison population in the
world, these penalties have produced about 4 million disfranchised citizens, perhaps 2 per
cent of the voting age population. In some states as many as one adult African American in
six is permanently disfranchised. Moreover, election 2000 revealed how lists of felons can
be riddled with errors, resulting in voters being wrongly disfranchised.32

Third, although registering to vote has become easier, it is still a voluntary act. Elsewhere,
registration is automatic. The relationship between ease of registration and voter turnout
seems clear. An educated guess is that automatic registration would boost turnout in America
by about 9 per cent.33

Finally, the national government still plays but a limited role in the electoral process.
Washington has the power to supervise federal elections, but since Reconstruction it has
declined to do so. Federal laws rely upon the states for implementation. Disputes over
elections end up in the courts, with judges trying to impose order on chaos, performing an
essentially administrative function.34
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“ America’s grand and noble experiment with democracy is just that—an experiment,” stated
Florida’s task force on elections in 2001.35 One might think that after two hundred years,
democracy would be beyond the experimental phase. It is a paradox that the right to vote is
less secure in the world’s oldest democracy than in many of the newer ones. Yet perhaps this
is not a paradox but part of an explanation. The United States was the only nation to
democratize before it industrialized; property ownership was widespread, and the gap
between rich and poor relatively small. Democracy triumphed without much resistance
because the wealthy did not feel threatened by it. After the Civil War, however, when
democracy came to embrace an industrial proletariat in the North and a rural proletariat in the
South, the wealthy moved to restrict the franchise. A weak working-class, divided by race
and ethnicity, proved incapable of safeguarding universal suffrage.

“ America is a republic, not a democracy,” goes the old conservative slogan. There is
something to it. Democracy in America developed within a constitutional structure designed
to prevent majority rule. The republicanism of the Founding Fathers survives most obviously
in the checks and balances of the Constitution, but also in the realm of attitudes: in antipathy
to political parties, distrust of universal suffrage, and the belief that good government depends
on the civic virtue and active engagement of patriotic individuals.

Many still believe that too much democracy is a dangerous thing if the wrong sort of people
vote. Renowned sociologist Seymour Martin Lipset argued that the poorly educated, the
socially isolated, and the economically insecure shared “unhealthy social attitudes.” Better
that such people remain politically inactive than be mobilized by rabble-rousing demagogues.
Samuel P. Huntington—a scholar equally distinguished--complained that too many groups
had been politicized during the 1960s, making too many unreasonable demands upon the
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government. Democracy needs a “ measure of apathy and non-involvement” or it becomes
unworkable.36

If the Founding Fathers could observe, from their celestial seat, today’s mass democracy, with
its partisan fury and naked populism, they would doubtless be appalled. But if they could see
how the Constitution they designed, even after twenty-seven amendments, continues to check
majority rule, I suspect they would be pleased. More people vote in presidential elections
than at any other time. Yet no matter what the size of his majority, no president has a
mandate for change—at least, not a mandate that the U.S. Senate is bound to respect. As
Louis Hartz put it so vividly more than fifty years ago, in his classic book The Liberal
Tradition in America, “one of the tamest, mildest . . . majorities in modern history has been
bound down by a set of restrictions that betray fanatical terror. The American majority has
been an amiable shepherd dog kept forever on a lion’s leash.” Republicanism does indeed, so
often, trump democracy.37
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